REFERENCE LIST FOR LETTER TO PRESIDENT DONALD TRUMP CONCERNING ARLINGTON CONFEDERATE MONUMENT

– Compiled by Edward H. Sebesta 2/9/2017

SCOTLAND SECESSION:

 Vote 2014 Scottish Independence Referendum: *The Guardian* has a great interactive page with the results, but you can't print it out. <u>https://www.theguardian.com/politics/ng-interactive/2014/sep/18/-sp-scottish-independence-referendum-results-in-full</u>.

For a page you can printout. Lizzie Dearden, Kashmira Gander, Heather Saul, "Scottish independence live: Scotland gives a clear 'No' in historic referendum as it happened," *Independent*, no date, <u>http://www.independent.co.uk/news/uk/live/scottish-independence-</u> <u>referendum-live-latest-as-scotland-decides-yes-or-no-9738657.html</u>

 Brexit and 2nd Scottish Independence Referendum: A typical article, Shedden, Sam, *The Scotsman*, Jan. 27, 2017, <u>http://www.scotsman.com/news/politics/why-support-for-indyref2-has-barely-increased-since-brexit-vote-1-4351044</u>.

TEXAS SECESSION:

- Tanya Robertson efforts to get secession on primary ballot: Baddour, Dylan, *Houston Chronicle*, "Texas GOP official wants secession on the primary ballot," Nov. 15, 2015, <u>http://www.chron.com/news/houston-texas/texas/article/texasindependence-secession-republic-TNM-texian-6654896.php</u>, printed out 4/23/2016.
- Tilove, Jonathan, "Texas GOP votes not to put secession on primary ballot," *Austin American-Statesman*, Jan. 5, 2015, <u>http://www.statesman.com/news/news/state-regional-govt-politics/texas-gop-votes-not-to-put-secession-question-on-p/npczK/</u>, printed out 4/23/2016.

For the Texas Nationalist Movement account of them photographing the vote because the Executive Committee didn't want to go on record as to how they voted: <u>http://www.thetnm.org/breakdown_of_srec_voting</u>, printed out 4/23/2016.

 Miller, Daniel, "Special message from TNM President: Convention Update," <u>http://www.thetnm.org/2016 convention update</u>, printed out 4/23/2016; Baddour, Dylan, "In Texas, some local GOPs call for statewide vote on secession," Houston Chronicle, April 15, 2016,

http://www.chron.com/news/politics/texas/article/texas-secessionindependence-nationalist-movement-7248746.php, printed out 4/23/2016.

- 4. Phillips, Amber "The Texas secession debate is getting kind of real," Washington Post, April 19, 2016, <u>https://www.washingtonpost.com/news/the-fix/wp/2016/04/19/the-texas-secession-movement-is-getting-kind-of-serious/</u>, printed out originally 4/23/2016. Title is now different.
- 5. For the final vote by the Platform Committee at the Texas State Convention, Baddour, Dylan, "GOP committee ends talk of secession at party convention," *Houston Chronicle*, Friday, May 13, 2016, <u>http://www.chron.com/news/houston-texas/texas/article/GOP-committee-</u> <u>ends-anticipation-of-secession-7466700.php</u>, printed out 8/4/2016.
- 6. For Russian involvement with Texas secession: Reigstad, Leif, "Texit Forces Welcomed At A Russian Separatist Conference," *Texas Monthly*, Sept. 28, 2016, <u>http://www.texasmonthly.com/the-daily-post/texit-forces-welcomed-russian-separatist-conference/</u>, printed out 10/8/2016; Michel, Casey, "Putin's Plot to Get Texas to Secede," *Politico*, June 22, 2015, <u>http://www.politico.com/magazine/story/2015/06/vladimir-putin-texas-secession-119288</u>, printed out 10/8/2016.

CALIFORNIA SECESSION:

- 1. *Reuters*, 1/23/2017, "A third of Californians dreaming of a country without Trump, polls say," <u>http://www.cnbc.com/2017/01/23/a-third-of-californians-dreaming-of-a-country-without-trump-polls-says.html</u>. Printed out 1/23/2017.
- 2. For Russian involvement with California secession, Michel, Casey, "Why Russia Loves the Idea of California Seceding," *Politico*, Jan. 15, 2017, <u>http://www.politico.com/magazine/story/2017/01/why-russia-loves-the-idea-of-california-seceding-214632</u>.

MINNESOTA SECESSION:

- 1. Sturdevant, Lori, "Secession gaining fans in MN GOP," *Star Tribune*, April 12, 2010, <u>http://www.startribune.com/secession-gaining-fans-in-mn-gop/90659669/?elr=KArksLckD8EQDUoaEyqyP4O%3ADW3ckUiD3aPc%3A_Yyc%3AaUUsZ</u>
- 2. Sturdevant, Lori, "Was that Ramsey rumbling in his grave?" *Star Tribune*, March 29, 2010, <u>http://www.startribune.com/was-that-ramsey-rumbling-in-his-grave/89426282/</u>

SECESSION POLLS:

1. Reuters/Ipsos Poll, Michael Muskal, "Poll: Nearly one in four in America would favor secession," *Los Angeles Times*, Sept. 19, 2014. http://www.latimes.com/nation/nationnow/la-na-nn-secession-poll-america-20140919-story.html.

SONS OF CONFEDERATE VETERANS:

- 1. Anderson, Fr. Alister, "Address Given at Arlington National Cemetery, by Chaplain-In-Chief, Rev. Fr. Alister Anderson", *Confederate Veteran*, Vol. 4 2000, pp. 18-22. The SCV had for a period a convention of giving each issue a different volume number in a year, and so in 2000 the issues were numbered vol. 1, vol. 2, etc. In this speech Anderson also denounces the religion of the "North," but doesn't elaborate his idea that the Civil War was a theological conflict as he did in his columns in the *Confederate Veteran*.
- 2. "Confederate Gifts from GHQ," *Confederate Veteran*, Vol. 75, No. 1, Jan.-Feb, 2017, pp. 70-71. The volume system for this issue is a continuation of the volumes of the *Confederate Veteran* of the early 20th century.
- 3. "The South Under Siege, 1830-2000," Frank Conner, Collards Publishing Company, Newnan, Georgia, 2002, quote referencing Kevin MacDonald and racial intelligence on page 393. Frank Conner wrote an article in which this quotation was scrubbed of reference to Jewish persons, who instead are referred to as liberals, in the SCV's Educational PAC publication *Southern Mercury*. Conner, Frank, "Where We Stand Now; And How We Got Here," Vol. 1 No. 2, Sept./Oct. 2003, pp. 10-14. It is a real screaming article.

Sold in *Sons of Confederate Veterans Merchandise Catalog, 2016-2017*, pp. 32. Also, online at <u>https://scv.secure-sites.biz/store.php</u>.

Zappa, Anne Rives, book review, "The South Under Siege 1830- 2000," *Southern Mercury*, Vol. 1 No. 2, Sept./Oct. 2003, pp. 30-31.

4. *Birth of a Nation* has been advertised by the Sons of Confederate many times including, *Sons of Confederate Veterans Merchandise Catalog*, *2016-2017*, pp. 40. Also, online at <u>https://scv.secure-sites.biz/store.php</u>.

WALTER DONALD KENNEDY & JAMES RONALD KENNEDY:

- 1. They have a website <u>http://www.kennedytwins.com</u>. The book, "Rekilling Lincoln," is advertised there. Walter D. Kennedy's book, "Myths of American Slavery," denounces abolitionism as anti-Christian.
- 2. Kennedy, Walter Donald, "Lincoln's Band of Tyrants," *Confederate Veteran*, Nov./Dec. 2012, Vol. 70 No. 6, pp. 16-22, 24,52-53, 56-57.

UNITED DAUGHTERS OF THE CONFEDERACY:

- 1. Red Shirts: Harris, Donna, "Oakley Park: Only Shrine of its kind," *UDC Magazine*, Vol. 64 No. 6, June/July 2001, pp. 23-24.
- 2. Praise for Michael Andrew Grissom's pro-Klan book, "Southern by the Grace of God": Tindal, Retta D., "Confederate Classics: For Research, Reference, or Refresher," *UDC Magazine*, Vol. 70 No.10, Nov. 2007, pp. 15.
- 3. Condemnation of 14th Amendment: Tindal, Retta D., "Reconstruction, 1865-1877," *UDC Magazine*, Vol. 75 No. 11, Dec. 2012, pp. 11-14. Article written as the UDC Historian General 2010-2012.
- 4. Articles denouncing *Brown vs. Board of Education* decision by the Supreme Court: Numerous articles were published in the then named *United Daughters of the Confederacy Magazine*. Six of them are online and can be read at <u>http://www.confederatepastpresent.org</u>. These articles are
 - 4.1. Lester, William A., "There Will Always Be a South," United Daughters of the Confederacy Magazine, Sept. 1957, pp. 20-21, 24, 32, 45-56; Oct. 1957 pp. 45-47.
 - 4.2. Beard, William, a past commander of the SCV, "Confederate Principles Yesterday and Today," *United Daughters of the Confederacy Magazine*, Oct. 1957, pp. 45, 58; Nov. 1957, pp. 39.
 - 4.3. Caldwell, Millard F., "Second Era of Reconstruction Faces South," *United Daughters of the Confederacy Magazine*, Dec. 1957, pp. 16, 20, 26.
 - 4.4. Dunstan, Bruce, "Jefferson Davis The Man America Needs Today," *United Daughters of the Confederacy Magazine*, June 1958, pp. 19, 23, 26-27.

Dunstan fears "a mongrelized people" which "will bring about the down fall of America."

- 4.5. Bender, Raymond Culver, Gelders, Max S., "Segregation vs. The Supreme Court," *United Daughters of the Confederacy Magazine*, Sept. 1958, pp. 29, 36; Oct. 1958, pp. 29, 32-33; Nov. 1958, pp. 15, 27.
- 4.6. Lowery, Sumter L., "Federal Government and Our Constitutional Rights," *United Daughters of the Confederacy Magazine*, Feb. 1959, pp. 32; March 1959, pp. 15, 22-24. This was a speech made at a UDC convention. Lowery was a failed segregationist candidate for Florida governor.
- 5. UDC defending and praising the Ku Klux Klan: Only a sample will be given. These also can be read at <u>http://www.confederatepastpresent.org</u>.
 - 5.1. Rutherford, Mildred, "Address Delivered by Miss Mildred Lewis Rutherford, Historian General United Daughters of the Confederacy," delivered at Grunewald Hotel, New Orleans, Thursday, Nov. 13th, 1913. This was her speech as given to the convention of the UDC and was self-published as a pamphlet.
 - 5.2. Rutherford, Mildred, "The Civilization of the Old South: What Made It: What Destroyed It: What Has Replaced It," given by Mildred Rutherford as Historian General of the UDC at the UDC convention in Dallas, Texas, Nov. 9, 1916 in Municipal Hall, The McGregor Co. Printers, Athens, Georgia. Also includes excuses for lynching.
 - 5.3. S.E.F. Rose, (Laura Martin), "The Ku Klux Klan or Invisible Empire," L. Graham Co. Ltd., New Orleans, 1914. This book was endorsed by the UDC and SCV. She was well known for her pro-KKK work, and was elected Historian General of the UDC. In the *Confederate Veteran*, Vol. 25 No. 4, April 1917, pp. 331, there is an obituary for her and one of her accomplishments listed is her KKK book.
 - 5.4. Grace Meredith Newbill replaced S.E.F Rose as Historian General of the UDC, when Rose died in office. She too was an enthusiast for the Ku Klux Klan and in turn died in office. She has an article about Pulaski, Tennessee as the birth place of the KKK and the unveiling of a tablet honoring the KKK by the local chapter of the UDC. Newbill, Meredith Grace, "Birthplace of the Ku-Klux Klan," *Confederate Veteran*, Vol. 25 No. 4, April 1917, pp. 335-336.
 - 5.5. Cook, Walter Henry, "Secret Political Societies in the South During the Period of Reconstruction," *Southern Magazine*, (an official publication of the UDC), Vol. 3 No. 1, July 1936, pp. 3-5; Vol. 3 No. 2, August-Sept. 1936, pp. 14-17. This was earlier published as pamphlet by the Alexander H. Stephen UDC chapter in Ohio

in 1914. It can be downloaded at <u>https://archive.org/details/secretpoliticalsoocook</u>.

DAISY MCLAURIN STEVENS:

- 1. Recommendation of Walter Henry Cook's pro-KKK address is in the *Confederate Veteran*, Vol. 22 No. 4, April 1914, page 152. The pamphlet can be downloaded from this web resource, <u>https://archive.org/details/secretpoliticals00cook</u>.
- Address at the dedication of the Arlington Confederate Monument: The address is in, "History of the Arlington Confederate Monument," by Hilary A. Herbert, 1914, copyright United Daughters of the Confederacy, pp. 65-69. You can download the book at <u>https://archive.org/details/historyofarlingtooherb</u>.

BENNETT H. YOUNG:

- Address at the dedication of the Arlington Confederate Monument: The address is in, "History of the Arlington Confederate Monument," by Hilary A. Herbert, 1914, copyright United Daughters of the Confederacy, pp. 45-54. You can download the book at <u>https://archive.org/details/historyofarlingtooherb</u>.
- 2. DuRocher, Kristina, "Raising Racists: The Socialization of White Children in the Jim Crow South," The University Press of Kentucky, 2011, pp. 35.

THOMAS UPTON SISSON:

 Sission, Thomas Upton, "Address of Greeting from Sons of Veterans," pp. 65-82, in the "Minutes of the Nineteenth Annual Meeting and Reunion of the United Confederate Veterans Held at Memphis, Tenn. On Tuesday, Wednesday, and Thursday, June 8th, 9th, and 10th, 1909," published by the United Confederate Veterans, New Orleans. The part of the address referring to the Ku Klux Klan is pp. 73-75. You can read it at <u>http://www.confederatepastpresent.org</u>.

HILARY A. HERBERT:

1. For comments about Reconstruction: Herbert, Hilary A., "History of the Arlington Confederate Monument," 1914, copyright United Daughters of the Confederacy, pp. 4 for quote about "crime against civilization," pp. 25 for quote about "saviors of Anglo-Saxon civilization." You can download the book at https://archive.org/details/historyofarlingtooherb.

- 2. Herbert, Hillary A., "The Race Problem at the South: Introductory Remarks," *Annals of the American Academy of Political and Social Science*, Vol. 18, 1901, pp. 95-101. Quote about African Americans getting the vote being a mistake is on page 99. You can download the presentation at <u>https://archive.org/details/jstor-1009884</u>.
- 3. Herbert, Hilary A., "Why the Solid South or Reconstruction and Its Results," R.H. Woodward & Co., 1890. It is available online, <u>https://archive.org/details/WhyTheSolidSouth</u>.
- 4. Herbert, Hilary A., "The Abolitionist Crusade and its Consequences," Charles Scribner's Sons, New York, 1912. Quote is on page 236. It is available online <u>https://archive.org/details/abolitioncrusadooherbgoog</u>.

WOODROW WILSON:

- Wilson, Woodrow, "A History of the American People," Vol. 5, Harper & Brothers Publishers, copyright 1901, 1902, volume published in 1907. Justification for the KKK pp. 77-78. Wilson has considerable other commentary on the Klan in this volume. It is available online <u>https://archive.org/details/historyofamerica05wilsuoft</u>.
- 2. Nicholas, Patler, "Jim Crow and the Wilson Administration: Protesting Federal Segregation in the Early Twentieth Century," University Press of Colorado, 2004.
- 3. As for Woodrow Wilson's showing the movie *Birth of a Nation* in the White House one article is, Benbow, Mark E., "Birth of a Quotation: Woodrow Wilson and 'Like Writing History with Lightning," *The Journal of the Gilded Age and Progressive Era*, Vol. 9 No. 4, Oct. 2010, pp. 509-533. It can't be shown that Wilson made the infamous statement attributed to him, but on the other hand Wilson never really rejected publically the movie nor the movie's use of his historical writings sufficiently that this possible misattribution wouldn't happen.

MASSACRE OF AFRICAN AMERICAN CIVIL WAR SOLDIERS:

- 1. Cornish, Dudley Taylor, "The Sable Arm: Black Troops in the Union Army, 1861-1865," University Press of Kansas, 1987. This is a classic work on the topic and reviews Confederate atrocities against African American soldiers.
- 2. A short summary of massacres at Fort Pillow and Saltville. <u>http://history.ky.gov/landmark/ft-pillow-and-saltville-atrocities-against-african-american-soldiers/</u>

- 3. In Washington, DC the African American Civil War Museum has extensive information on the Civil War experiences of African American soldiers. <u>http://www.afroamcivilwar.org/</u>
- 4. Rivers, Larry Eugene, "Slavery in Florida: territorial days to emancipation," University Press of Florida, 2000, has an excellent account of the massacre of African American soldiers at the Battle of Olustee.
- 5. Fisher, Mike, "The First Kansas Colored Massacre at Poison Springs," you can download it at <u>https://www.kshs.org/publicat/history/1979summer_fisher.pdf</u>.
- 6. Jordan, Weymouth T., Jr.; Thomas, Gerald W., "Massacre at Plymouth: April 20, 1864," *North Carolina Historical Review*, Vol. 72, Issue No. 2, April 1995. If you join JSTOR you can read it online for free.
- 7. Wolfe, Brendan, "Battle of the Crater," *Encyclopedia Virginia*, <u>http://www.encyclopediavirginia.org/Crater_Battle_of_the</u>
- 8. An account of the atrocities at Lake Providence can be read here. <u>https://ehistory.osu.edu/books/official-records/037/0517</u>
- 9. Urwin, Gregory J.W., editor, "Black Flag Over Dixie: Racial Atrocities and Reprisals in the Civil War," Southern Illinois University Press, 2004.
- 10. Suderow, Bruce, "The Suffolk Slaughter: 'We Did Not Take Any Prisoners," *Civil War Times*, Vol. 23 No. 3, May 1984, pp. 36-39. Article reprints a letter of March 13, 1864, that was originally reprinted on March 22, 1864 in the *Daily Register* of Petersburg, Virginia.
- 11. Jefferson Davis's proclamation on the treatment of captured African American soldiers. <u>http://www.freedmen.umd.edu/pow.htm</u>
- An excellent article on the experience is, "Enemy Combatants: Black Soldiers in Confederate Prisons, by Thomas J. Ward, Jr., *Army History*, Winter 2011, pp. 33-41. <u>http://www.history.army.mil/html/bookshelves/resmat/civil_war/articles/artic</u>
- 13. Joint Resolution of the Confederate Congress, May 1, 1863 declaring that white officers of African American troops should be executed and captured African American troops should be handed over to state authorities. http://susannalee.org/sources/items/show/98